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RAO HOLIDAYS  

Monday, February 18

President’s Day

Thursday, March 28

Maundy Thursday (PI)

Friday, March 29

Good Friday

??Monday, April 1??

[Probable Travel Day (PI)]

JANUARY MEETING CANCELLED  The January meeting was cancelled because only two people were present.  Minutes will not be published.

FUTURE QUARTERLY MEETINGS  Based on lack of attendance at the January meeting, future quarterly meetings will only be held if Embassy representatives are scheduled to be available to conduct an Outreach visit after the meeting. 

MEDICARE PART B You have from now until March 31, 2002 to apply for Medicare Part B. Failure to apply now will result in you waiting until next year Jan-Mar. For all you “fence sitters,” you have seen this year that the system works so get off your rumps and get in line for medical care you worked for and deserve.

NON PAYMENT OF DUES  If your dues for 2002 were not paid by the end of January, YOUR MAIL BOX HAS BEEN CLOSED, and all mail and checks will be “returned to sender.”   You can restore your mailbox by paying the 2002 annual dues of $24 or peso equivalent. 

NO MORE PACKAGES VIA FPO  Due to blatant abuse, loss of FPO personnel in Manila, and high cost of returning packages, NO MORE INCOMING OR OUTGOING PACKAGES WILL BE ACCEPTED by the FPO.  The only exceptions will be prescription medicine (clearly sent by a pharmacy, hospital or medical supply company; no over the counter medicine) and eyeglasses from the Naval Ophthalmic Support and Training Activity (NOSTRA), Naval Weapons Station, Yorktown, VA. 

Some of us did this to ourselves.  Orders filled by Amazon.com and other mail-order houses have been arriving regularly.  Due to loss of two military billets at FPO Manila and the high cost of returning packages, we are now unable to send nor receive packages.

MT. PINATUBO WARNING  Members are encouraged to refrain from visits to the vicinity of Mt. Pinatubo, including guided tours.  Unknown assailants killed an American in the foothills last week.   An investigation is ongoing.  Last year a guided tour group accompanied by armed AFP troops was fired on, purportedly by NPA, and disarmed.  A Navy LTJG in the group was missing and the subject of intensive search until he appeared at the Clark Duty Free Zone two days later.

U.S. ARMY RECRUITERS The Army recruiters will be in Barrio Barretto during the 2nd or 3rd week of February at the new RAO, #34 National Hi-way. Anyone interested in taking the U.S. Army screening test keep in touch with the RAO for details.  The recruiters are authorized to test only American citizens or those with a green card, both with proof of age and citizenship. Bring the following with you: birth certificate (original with raised seal), passport, green card, Social Security card, and USA high school diploma or GED equivalent, or college transcripts from a local college (2 years required).  Minimum age is 17 for males, 18 for females.  The test will be given at the RAO.

VETERANS’ PREFERENCE  By a unanimous 415-0 vote, the House of  Representatives approved an aviation security act, which gives preference to military retirees.  The Aviation and Transportation Security Act of 2001, signed by President Bush on Nov. 19, gives military veterans who retired after a career in service a preference when it comes to filling the new private sector and federal jobs created by the legislation.  The Act provides that the Federal Aviation Administration will develop standards for hiring airport security personnel that require military veteran retirees receive a preference. These standards will apply to both federal and non-federal employees. 

The provisions of this new law do not affect existing veterans preference rules and regulations.  The Secretary of Veteran Affairs, Anthony J. Principi, stated that he believed that the skills and experience of these retired veterans would allow them to make a major contribution to our national security.  "This not only extends their service in an important effort but allows the country to benefit from the investment already made in their training," Principi stated.  In the security screening area, the Department of Transportation (DOT) plans to hire a significant number of new Federal security screeners.

Retirees who would like to be considered for one of these critical positions should send their name and email address to: screener@ost.dot.gov or call the DOT Connection at 202-366-9392 or 1-800-525-2878 to leave your name and address. You will be sent

application information as soon as it is available. 

Those interested in the Federal Air Marshal positions may contact the Aviation Careers Division by telephone at (405) 954-4657, by fax at (405) 954-6397, or e-mail at 9-AMC-AMH-300@mmacmail.jccbi.gov. 

More detailed information on both the Federal Air Marshal and Security Screener positions are available on the Internet at http://jobs.faa.gov/.

"AIR MARSHAL" AGE LIMIT CANCELLED FOR RETIREES  The Aviation and Transportation Security Act has dropped the maximum age limit of 40 for military and law enforcement retirees who want to become federal air marshals. Applicants must pass fitness and psychological screening and must be eligible for a top-secret security clearance. They also must never have been convicted of a domestic violence crime. 

 

Those accepted will receive special training, and if successful can expect the usual irregular hours and long-term deployments that occur on active duty. Pay will range from $35,100 to $80,800 annually, plus up to 25 percent more in special federal law-enforcement pay, and possibly locality pay. 
CONCURRENT RECEIPT – YOUR ACTION NEEDED As this is published, it may not be too late to affect the ongoing dialog about funding concurrent receipt of disability and retirement pays.  

Rep Bilirakis (R-FL), a long time advocate of veteran affairs and concurrent receipt, has drafted a letter to the House Budget Committee chairman to override the President’s opposition.  He urgently needs the cosponsors of H.R. 303 to sign the letter.  You can contact your Congressman at http://www.troa.org

There is a website where you can sign a petition urging the passage of H.R. 303:

http://www.petitiononline.com/HR303aid/petition.html

The FY2002 Defense Authorization Act signed into in law December 2001 contains language supporting an end to the disability offset to military retired pay – but only if the President offers funding and legislation in his budget proposal.

Now, Rep. Mike Bilirakis (R-FL), the original sponsor of concurrent receipt legislation is preparing letters to the President and House Budget Committee Chairman Jim Nussle (R-IA) asking for their support to make concurrent receipt a reality in 2002.  The letter to the President urges him to include the necessary funds in the budget he’s due to send Congress next month.  The letter to Nussle urges the Chairman to include budget

“headroom” for concurrent receipt in the FY2003 Budget Resolution, scheduled for consideration by the Budget Committee in March.

Bilirakis is asking the 374 cosponsors of H.R. 303 to cosign the letters with him.  One problem is that as the legislators returned from recess they had a stack of mail.  Bilirakis’ time-sensitive request may get lost in the stack unless constituents help remind the cosponsors of the need for immediate action.

If your U.S. representative is one of the 86% of House members who have cosponsored H.R. 303, we need your help.  You can double-check your legislator’s H.R. 303 cosponsor status by visiting http://capwiz.com/troa/issues/bills/?bill=7549 and using the cosponsorship buttons at the bottom of that page.  If he or she is a cosponsor, please

send him or her an e-mail using the TROA web site asking them to cosign the letters.

TRICARE AND TRICARE FOR LIFE INFORMATION
Q1.  Do Medicare rates apply to Guam? 

A1.  Medicare operates in Guam, so TRICARE is secondary payer for TFL beneficiaries. For under-65 beneficiaries, TRICARE uses rates similar but not identical to the Medicare rates, as in other US locations. 

Q2. What are the size and weight limitations for National Mail Order Pharmacy overseas? 

A2.  There is a one-pound limit to the weight of any NMOP package going overseas. If the order is larger than one pound the NMOP contractor divides the order in two or more packages and mails them. There have been no documented problems delivering prescriptions overseas. These restrictions placed on the size and weight of the prescriptions are the result of regulation established by the Military Postal Service.  (REMINDER: Prescriptions must be written by a doctor licensed in the U.S.)
SPACE-A TRAVEL OUTLOOK GOOD  Although some aircraft are being diverted to war missions, so are many active duty troops, thus Air Mobility Command officials say that Space-A travel is still a good deal. In some cases, Space-A opportunities within the continental U.S. have even improved. In addition, the number of commercially contracted Patriot Express flights between the U.S. and overseas remains unchanged. 

 

New requirements for Space-A passengers: have two forms of identification, including a photo ID; pack no sharp-edged objects, regardless of length, in checked baggage; expect hand-carried and checked baggage to be inspected, and arrive three hours before the flight.

 

CITIZENS EMERGENCY CENTER The Citizens Emergency Center [CEC] deals with emergencies involving Americans abroad.  This applies to Americans who die, become destitute, get sick, disappear, have accidents, or get arrested.  It is also the focal point for major disasters involving Americans abroad such as plane crashes, hijackings, natural disasters, terrorist incidents, etc.  It can be reached at [202] 647-5225 M-F 0815-2200 & Sat 09-1500.  At other times a duty officer can be reached through [202] 634-3600.  The CEC working through Embassies and Consulates abroad is a link between a citizen in distress and his or her family in the U.S.  

· DEATHS  When an American dies abroad, a consular officer notifies the American's family and informs them about options and costs for disposition of remains.  Costs for preparing and returning a body to the U.S. are high and are the responsibility of the family.  Often local laws and procedures make returning a body to the U.S. for burial a lengthy process.

· ARRESTS  The rights an American enjoys in the U.S. do not travel abroad with him or her.  Each country is sovereign and its laws apply to everyone who enters regardless of nationality.  However, a consul will insist on prompt access to the arrested American, provide a list of reputable attorneys, provide information on the host country's legal system, offer to contact the American's family or friends, visit on a regular basis, protest mistreatment, monitor jail conditions, provide dietary supplements if needed, and keep the state Department informed.

· WELFARE/WHEREABOUTS  Most inquiries are successfully resolved.  However, occasionally, a person is truly missing.  It is the responsibility of the local authorities to investigate.  As in the U.S. sometimes missing persons are never found.

· FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE  If destitute, Americans can turn to a U.S. consular officer abroad for help.  The CEC will assist in contacting the person's family, friends, or business associates to raise private funds.  It will help transmit those funds to destitute Americans.  It can approve small government loans to tide a citizen over until private funds arrive.  It can also approve repatriation loans to pay for a destitute American's direct return to the U.S.

· MEDICAL ASSISTANCE Citizens who become physically or mentally ill while traveling can seek help from the CEC through their U.S. Consuls.  Location of family embers, guardians, and friends in the U.S. will be attempted and assistance in transmitting private funds to deal with emergency and/or return of ill or injured Americans to the U.S. by commercial carrier will be provided if necessary.

· TRAVEL ADVISORIES  CEC issues advisories to inform Americans traveling abroad of conditions or risk which might affect them adversely.  They may be heard 7/24 by calling [202] 647-5225 or seen on the State Department website www.state.gov.
RETIRED MILITARY ALMANAC  The Almanac can be downloaded free at http://www.militaryhandbooks.com/download.htm

PHILIPPINE RETIREE VISAS  Visas are available for retirees over 35 years of age through the Philippine Retirement Authority.

Requirements:

· Open a U.S. dollar time deposit for a term of 6 months in an approved Philippine bank

· $50,000 for those 50 years old and above

· $75,000 for those 35 to 49 years old, except $50,000 for retired military personnel of governments recognized by the Philippines

· Complete the documentary requirements Fee

· $1,300 for those 50 years old and above

· $1,800 for those 35 to 49 years old

· $200 processing fee plus  $100 for each dependent who is not a Philippine citizen

· Visitorial fee of 1% per annum of the deposited converted to actual investment payable annually but collected in advance for three years

A complete list of requirements and benefits/privileges is available at the RAO.

ERRONEOUS IRS LETTER  As many as 60,000 service members who served in combat zones over the past several years recently got letters from the IRS saying they may lose their tax exclusion for that combat-zone duty. But DoD is telling the troops not to worry about it.

The IRS letters set response deadlines on service members -- as soon as Jan. 25 in some cases -- or their combat zone tax exemption will be denied. By the deadline, the letters say, service members must provide the IRS with the dates they entered and left the designated combat zone and exactly in which zone they served.

DoD officials were concerned because the letters stated, "If you don't answer this letter, we will update your account to show no combat zone service."

Army Lt. Col. Tom Emswiler, executive director of the Armed Forces Tax Council, said the IRS never intended to take away anyone's eligibility for tax exemption. Apparently an

IRS service center sent the letters without coordinating with IRS headquarters, DoD officials said.

Emswiler said the IRS is trying to update their records, but made a mistake in wording the letters so strongly. He said there's no problem if service members have already replied to the faulty letters, but those who haven't can disregard them. He said the IRS plans to mail a second letter explaining the error and telling service members to ignore the first letter.

Emswiler said DoD has a good working relationship with the IRS and had no problem getting this matter resolved. "The IRS doesn't want to take adverse action against any service member," he said. "The letter was unfortunate all around, but they're doing everything they can to correct it."

INCREASED VA BENEFITS  The Veterans Education & Benefits Expansion Act (H.R. 1291) of 2001, has been signed into law 27 DEC 01.  The Act provides the following:

· Increases the amount of educational benefits under the Montgomery GI Bill (MGIB) for an approved program of education on a full-time basis from the current monthly rate of $672 for an obligated period of active duty of three or more years to $800 effective January 1, 2002; $900 effective October 1, 2002; and $985 effective October 1, 2003.  Also effective January 1, those with fewer than three years of active duty rate $650 a month. Additional increases to $732 will come on October 1 and to $800 on October 1, 2003. In addition, beginning October 1 this year, beneficiaries can combine their monthly benefits into a lump sum to pay for 60 percent of the costs of educational courses leading to technical jobs.

· Increases the rates of Survivors and Dependents Educational Assistance from $608 to $670 for full-time, $456 to $503 for three-quarter-time, and $304 to $345 for half-time studies.
· Increases the burial and funeral expense benefit for a service-connected veteran from $1,500 to $2,000, and increase the burial plot allowance from $150 to $300.
INDIVIDUAL TAX IDENTIFICATION NUMBER (ITIN) PROCEDURES The General Instructions on the back of IRS Form W-7, Application for an ITIN, specify that documents submitted in support of the application be the originals or copies certified by the issuing agency or official custodian of the original record, by a US notary public, or by a consular officer at a US Embassy or consulate.  In the Philippines copies will have to be authenticated or certified by the US Embassy since applicants are reluctant to send their original documents to IRS in the US.  However, consular officers of the US Embassy are not empowered to authenticate public documents (such as passports, military ID cards, drivers licenses, etc.) issued in the US or abroad because of fraud risks since they do not have access to the records of the issuing office or seal and signature of the custodian of records.  Thus, when certification of a true copy of such documents is needed, the Embassy instructs applicants to contact the issuing office, embassy or consulate of the country where the documents were issued for assistance in certifying the copies. 

Only marriage contracts and birth certificates issued by the National Statistics Office (NSO) in Quezon City may be authenticated by the Embassy in support of W-7 applications.

The Embassy will authenticate the NSO (Quezon City)-issued certificates free of charge if used for W-7 applications.  Authentication of NSO certificates for other purposes are charged accordingly ($50).

As an alternative,  CAPT Jack McDonald will be recalled to active duty for the period of 8-16 April while attending the Retiree Council meeting in Washington, DC.  During that time he can certify documents at no cost.  Anyone who wishes to submit an ITIN application (or any other document requiring Embassy notary) can give him the package prior to his departure in mid-March.  He will carry it with him, certify the documents while on active duty, and put the package in the mail for you.

MORE ON DUAL RECOGNITION  This supplements the information in the October and November 2001 newsletters.  About 3 months after the hearing, you will be summoned again to the Bureau of Immigration (BI) in Manila.  The child, regardless of age, must accompany the Philippine parent for the taking of a thumbprint.  Document fees of P8, 520 are assessed, bringing the total expenditure to P10, 040.  You will be given an appointment about a week later to pickup the final documents recognizing the child as a Philippine citizen.

Since the child would be traveling on a U.S. passport, the documents specify that an Exit Clearance Certificate fee will be assessed any time the child departs from the Philippines.

NO COLD WAR SERVICE MEDAL  The Department of Defense will not be creating a Cold War Service medal, and Army officials said any commemorative medals made by private vendors are unauthorized on the military uniform.

"After careful consideration, it was decided not to create a Medal," said Brad Loo, deputy director of Officer and Enlisted Management Personnel for the Office of the Secretary of Defense.  "Throughout the Cold War years, commanders used a full spectrum of individual, unit and service awards to recognize the achievements and 

sacrifices of service members," Loo said.  The Cold War is regarded as the period in history beginning at the end of World War II until the Soviet empire collapsed, or as Loo said, from 1945 until 1991.  Former Secretary of Defense William Cohen approved a Cold War Certificate. The certificate recognizes all service members and federal employees who faithfully served in the United States military during the Cold War era, Loo said.

Last year an unidentified source caused confusion by sending an e-mail to individuals informing them that a Cold War medal had been approved, and attached a picture of the medal to the e-mail, said Arlette King, chief of policy for the Army Award Branch.  "We've tried to correct the issue by putting out messages on our Web site stating that there is not an authorized medal," King said. "This is America and anyone can purchase the commemorative medal from private vendors, just not wear it on his or her uniform."

There are several different designs of medals being offered on the Internet and even at military clothing sales stores.  It is against the law to wear an unauthorized medal on the military uniform, said Master Sgt. Kittie Messman, the uniform policy noncommissioned officer for the Office of the Deputy Chief of Staff for Personnel.

"Whoever knowingly wears a medal not authorized by Congress ... 

shall be fined or imprisoned not more than six months or both," Messman 

said, "according to Title 18, Section 704, Military Medal or Decorations."

SILENT DISEASE PLAGUES MILLIONS  It is a painless, chronic disease that currently plagues about 3 million Americans. Half of those with this disease, which has no known cure, do not even know they have it.

This disease, glaucoma, is also known as the "silent disease" since it slowly deprives a person of sight without any noticeable signs. 

Glaucoma is the second leading cause of blindness in the United States and the leading cause of preventable blindness, Glaucoma Research Foundation officials said. About 120,000 Americans are blind because of glaucoma.

Blacks suffer glaucoma six to eight times more frequently than Caucasians.  Glaucoma is also the leading cause of blindness among blacks, including baseball star, Kirby Puckett, officials said.

Glaucoma is a group of diseases that limit or eliminate vision by causing damage to the optic nerve. This nerve carries images from the eye to the brain.  The most common form of glaucoma is primary open angle glaucoma. 

With this disorder, the eye's drainage canals become clogged and cannot properly drain. As a result, the intraocular pressure within the eye rises. A person suffering from this form of glaucoma will eventually lose their eyesight if the problem is not diagnosed or detected.

Glaucoma does not initially affect a person's color or fine vision, said Lt. Col. (Dr.) Greg Young, Randolph Clinic's optometry flight commander.

People with 20/20 or even 20/15 vision could still have glaucoma, he said. "We highly recommend that at-risk people have glaucoma exams more often than others," Young said. "At-risk people include African-Americans, people over 40 and those with a family history of glaucoma. If we target those who are high-risk, we can detect and treat it earlier. These are the people we want to screen for glaucoma every year."

If a medical screening detects glaucoma, patients are given eye drops or referred for more specialized treatment.

Eye drops are used for patients with mild cases of glaucoma, Young said. The drops work to decrease a person's intraocular pressure low enough to prevent damage to the eye.  Usually, through an assortment or a combination of the drops, you can get the 

required effect," he said.

Young encourages people in at-risk groups to have eye exams every year. For people not in risk groups, he recommends an eye exam every two to three years.  "Bottom line, it's important that detection and prevention come before intervention and treatment," he said.

There are some things people can do to keep pressures low and damage to a minimum, Young said. Studies have shown that long distance runners have lowered their pressures significantly. Also, keeping the optic nerve nourished with a healthy blood supply can be accomplished through regular exercise along with eating a well-balanced diet or taking multivitamins. 

For more information on glaucoma, people should call or visit their optometry clinic.

TAX FORMS As of this date there are still no tax forms from the embassy. Please be patient and we will post a flier at RAO when the forms arrive. In the interim, Ken Kimura is in RAO every Monday and Jerry Bristol will be in every Thursday and Friday

VA NON-SERVICE CONNECTED TREATMENT IAW public law 106-377 starting March 1 you can get non-service connected treatment at the VA clinic in Manila.  My understanding this is for disability claims that have been rated 0%. Treatment is limited to services at the clinic.  For more information contact Lucy Echaluse Patient Care Rep.  (02) 833-4566/5208 or Gilbert Kelley Clinic Manager (02) 833-4566/4501.

[This is one of those rare times that I publish something that I have not personally verified. When verified if proved to not be true I will retract it].

ID CARDS  We have a large number of dependent ID card requests waiting to be picked up and mailed to NRPC New Orleans. This is YOUR RESPONSIBILITY NOT RAO’S. If you are waiting for your ID card and you have not mailed it to NRPC, you may very likely have a long wait. Also, your ID card will come back to you via registered mail to your home address, not to the RAO. Unfortunately the RAO has been taken out of the loop of the ID card process and so stating the ID does NOT come to the RAO.
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